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This last year, we proudly 
commemorated 22 years of 
honour to our elders and 
service to our communities.  
It is difficult if not impossible 
to assess the full impact of 
our presence in our chosen 
field of endeavor. The on-
going struggles of peoples 
everywhere and most 
especially in our region, the 
support and good wishes of 
sister organizations and of 
committed individuals have 
all contributed in their own 
way to the changing context.  

Our humble efforts are 
successful in the measure 

Mission Statement 
“Working towards recognition and respect for the right to a self- determined future in 
partnership with the Indigenous Peoples of the North Eastern Region of India, with 
respect for our ancient inheritance building on our faith in humanity's role of 
trusteeship of resources in peace with all other peoples” 

Foundation ProgrammesFoundation ProgrammesFoundation ProgrammesFoundation Programmes 

CORE’s human rights 
program has always 
attempted to 
comprehensively address all 
aspects including support to 
victims and survivors, 
documentation and 
monitoring, advocacy, 
training and networking. The 
main issues that are 
addressed are of Torture, 
Extra Judicial Executions, 
Enforced Disappearances 
and Impunity. Support to 
victims and survivors 
includes counseling, both 
professional and peer,  
healing including where 

that this has been firstly due 
to dedication and spirit of our 
team.  Each one, in his or her 
own capacity however 
humble or for however brief a 
period with us, has helped to 
make us what we are today. 

 As always we have some 
who have joined us and 
some who have left for better 
or at least different 
prospects.  The work we do 
is demanding of both skills 
and commitment and the 
rewards are less tangible, so 
it is not surprising that this 
should be so.  However, 
each one has worked with 

enthusiasm and good will 
and left with reluctance and 
because of necessity.  They 
continue to be our well 
wishers and collaborators as 
time and circumstances 
permit.  We appreciate their 
good will and continuing 
cooperation, because this is 
the basis of CORE’s 
strength. We would also like 
to acknowledge our deep 
indebtedness to the partners 
and friends who have 
financially and materially 
supported our work this year. 
 

required medical support and 
temporary safe shelter, legal 
advice and assistance, 
support in organizing 
community action.  In order 
to offer these services CORE 
works with a wide range of 
experts including health and 
medical professionals, legal 
professionals,  traditional 
healers, women and 
children’s peer counseling 
groups, other human rights 
organizations and activists 
and community leadership. 
Special attention has always 
been given to women, youth 
and children partly because 

of the effective agency of 
these groups in support to 
victims and survivors and in 
prevention and advocacy 
campaigns.  These are 
together with traditional 
leadership and elders, the 
main target of violations and 
atrocities. After much 
experience and accessing 
the needs, we have set up 
“Human to Humane Trans- 
Cultural Centre for Trauma 
and Mental Health” at 
present attached to the 
Regional Institute of Medical 
Sciences (RIMS) Imphal. 
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“a modest but unique 

collection of almost 5000 

books, over 1000 journals 

and 12,000 documents .”

Contemporary social-
psychology researchers have 
now offered another wider 
definition of torture as the 
systematic and deliberate 
infliction of severe pain or 
suffering on a person over 
whom the actor has physical 
control, in order to induce a 
behavioral response from 
that person. The narrower 
and older definition in the 
United Nations Convention 
against Torture and the 
broadened understanding of 
the World Medical 
Association of the meaning 
of torture has evolved 
considerably.  
 

H2H Transcultural Centre for Trauma and Mental Health 

 

The CORE Resource Centre 
has been acquiring education 
materials, books, information, 
reports, periodicals, journals, 
occasional papers and a 
range of gray literature for 
many years now.  We now 
have a modest but unique 
collection of almost 5000 
books, over 1000 journals 
and 12,000 documents 
divided between the two 

CORE Resource Centre 

 

The 9
th
 Permanent Forum on 

Indigenous Issues and 
United Nations, New York 
City and the Human Rights 
Council’s Expert Mechanism 
on Indigenous People at 
Geneva (2

nd
 session) were 

attended by Director of 
CORE, Mrs. Anna Pinto 
Laifungbam.  
 
Despite our extremely 
constrained financial 
circumstances climate 
change issues have been 
always one of the most 
rewarding and challenging 
areas of programming.  This 

Specific Roles in the International Community 

The Human to Humane 
Transcultural Centre for 
Trauma and Mental Health 
(H2H) is an independent 
action established by CORE 
in 2009. The healing centre, 
managed by a Steering 
Committee of experienced 
healthcare professionals, 
seeks to address an existing 
gap of comprehensive and 
effective institution-based 
healthcare response to the 
high prevalence of 
widespread trauma and its 
consequences on the people 
of Manipur in the context of 
long-standing internal armed 
conflict and escalating 
criminal violence.  

Torture is a hidden crime 
against humanity and the 
tortured suffer in silence and 
shame. H2H is founded on 
the belief that the end of 
torture can only become a 
reality when we reveal torture 
from under its cloak of 
invisibility. Competent 
professional help to the 
survivors of torture makes 
that possible. A wide range 
of services are offered at 
H2H, including cognitive 
behaviour psychotherapy, 
counselling, dance 
movement therapy, 
traditional healing, and 
physiotherapy 
 

offices.  Furthermore, our 
electronic database includes 
a wide range of reference 
materials and literature 
acquired from the United 
Nations Treaty Collection 
(Dag Hammarskjold Library), 
United Nations Office of the 
High Commissioner for 
Human Rights, Human 
Rights International, 
Derechos Human Rights, 

Amnesty International, 
Human Rights Watch, 
Physicians for Human 
Rights, the University of 
Minnesota Human Rights 
Library, RCT Documentation 

 Centre and Library, and 
others.  

 

year in addition to the range 
of activities on the ground & 
documentation we attended 
COP15 at Copenhagen 
Denmark, meetings of 
Gender CC and Parliament 
of World Religions at 
Melbourne, Australia. 
 
Ongoing efforts are being 
made to encourage and to 
strengthen the focus on 
climate change which 
threatens human life on 
earth. We are fighting against 
emission and excessive use 
of fossil fuel and its products 
that cause green house 

effects which is destroying 
the world we live in.  
 
CORE represented as 
resource person at World 
Religious Forum, Australia, 
and speaker on Tipaimukh 
Dam Consultation at Dhaka. 
We have focused on the  
campaign on Rivers, against 
Mega Dams, which is anti 
people and anti- 
development . CORE 
submitted its quadrennial 
report to UN ECOSOC. 
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Local indigenous peoples' 
human rights organizations 
need skills and information for 
effective monitoring, 
campaigns and advocacy. 
We organize and conduct 
regular orientations and 
capacity-building 
programmes. Staffs of CORE 
were given in house training 
and other professional 
training for their capacity 
building in order to cope with 
the current situation and the 
nature of work. CORE 
attends European Expert 
Dialogue Bio fuels and REDD 
Implements for Indigenous 
Peoples at  Amsterdam, 
Netherlands, Women in 
Afghanistan: Regional 
Stakeholders Meeting at 

Capacity BCapacity BCapacity BCapacity Building, uilding, uilding, uilding, Internship and TInternship and TInternship and TInternship and Trainingrainingrainingraining        

 

The Right to Information is a 
burning issue in India where 
CORE is one of the pioneers 
from Manipur in the 
promotion of the RTI Act, 
2005. In continuation of our 
work in regards to access to 
information for all including 
grassroots citizens, we 
published a Meiteilon version 
of the handbook for citizens 
Your User Guide to RTI, Act 
2005 in collaboration with 

PublicationPublicationPublicationPublication 

“…about 32 students from 

Jawaharlal Nehru 

University and Indira 

Gandhi Open University 

came to CORE and 

completed their field work 

as per their curriculum.” 

Kabul, Afghanistan, Training 
on Democracy and Human 
Rights of Indigenous Peoples 
of North East India at 
Guwahati, Assam, Global 
Day of Action at Iran, Human 
Rights, Development & 
Human Security (CHRDHS) 
at Dhaka, Bangladesh, UN 
Expert Mechanism on the 
Rights of Indigenous Peoples 
2009 on the topic of 
"Indigenous women as 
educators: the importance of 
their integration and capacity-
building in Education" at 
Switzerland, National 
Workshop on Comprehensive 
Rehabilitation of Torture 
Guwahati Assam, Training on 
Accounts Management at 
Delhi, Consultation on Health 

Bill 2009 at Delhi, In house 
training for accountant, Web 
management and 
administration at Goa, 
Campaign on Gender & 
Climate Change at New York, 
International Indigenous Task 
Force of the Council for a 
Parliament of the World's 
Religions at Melbourne, 
Australia,  Exchange Program 
2009 Short-term supervised 
work experience at another 
centre/ organisation at 
Denmark. We had students 
and scholars a total of about 
32 from Jawaharlal Nehru 
University and Indira Gandhi 
Open University who came 
and completed their field work 
as per their curriculum. 
 

Commonwealth Human 
Rights Initiative, New Delhi 
which is meant for public 
dissemination of information. 
The e-document can be 
downloaded at 
https://docs.google.com/view
er?url=http://www.humanright
sinitiative.org/publications/rti/
guide_to_use_rti_act_2005_
manipuri.pdf 
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Secretary 

Imphal, 31
st
 March 2010 

CORE regularly launches 
and transmits appeals for 
immediate intervention of 
local, national, regional and 
international human rights 
organizations. We also 

Monitoring, Reporting and Urgent Appeal Communication 

 

After years of consistent 
action and growing presence 
at the sub-regional and 
regional levels that has been 
demanding and challenging 
on CORE, investing invested 
considerable efforts in 
strengthening its networks 
across the South Asian 
region to include Sri Lanka, 
Nepal, Bangladesh and 
Pakistan, we embarked on a 
“back to our roots” action 
once more – in a sense, 
continuing a journey we 
began more than two 

 A Last Word – Back to Our Roots 

“CORE invested 

considerable in 

strengthening its networks 

across the South Asia 

region to include Sri 

Lanka, Nepal, Bangladesh 

and Pakistan.”

• The Oak Foundation, 
Switzerland 

• Norwegian Church Aid 

• Front Line (International 
Foundation for the 
Protection of Human 
Rights Defenders), 
Ireland 

• Gender and Climate 
Change Network, 
Germany 

• Parliament of World 
Religions, USA 

• Land is Life ,USA 

• Seventh Generation Fund, 
USA 

• Swiss Development 

Our Friends and Partners 
CORE 

Post Box No. 99 
Ibotombi Building 
Opposite 1st M R Ground 
Babupara  
Imphal West- 795001  
Manipur, INDIA 
Tel/Fax: +91(385)2441319 
Email: 
coordinator@coresource.info 

 

We’re on the Web! 

See us at: 

www.coremanipur.org 

consistently report to and 
interact with the state level, 
national and UN level human 
rights commission and treaty 
monitoring bodies in case of 
violation   using both 

complaints and periodic 
reporting procedures. CORE 
also communicates and 
responds to urgent appeals 
initiated by other monitoring 
NGOs 
 

 

decades ago.  This is a 
massive, complex and 
sensitive task given the 
rapidly changing equations, 
wider political issues that link 
our peoples with indigenous 
peoples’ rights concerns in 
the region and traditional 
state and cultural attitudes 
towards all indigenous 
peoples.  We took a caring 
path to heal persons and 
their families wounded and 
scarred deeply by years of 
exhausting conflict and 
increasing violence entering 

our homes, Unless this 
healing takes place urgently, 
our peoples will not have the 
strength, faith and resolve to 
face the challenges of global 
changes such as climate 
change, water crisis, 
development displacement, 
alienation and rampant, 
wasteful consumerism 
destroying our Mother Earth. 
From human rights, we now 
search with our ancient 
spirits humane rights and 
responsibilities. 

Cooperation 

• INCOMINDIOS, 
Switzerland 

• The Hans Foundation, 
India 

• International Rehabilitation 
Council for Torture Victims 
(IRCT), Denmark 

• Rehabilitation and 
Research Centre for 
Torture Victims (RCT), 
Denmark 

• Department of Clinical 
Psychology, Regional 
Institute of Medical 
Sciences, Manipur, India 

• MIND-India, India 

• Christian Counselling 
Centre, India 

• Kolkata Sanved, India 

• Centre for Victims of  
Torture (CVICT), Nepal 

• Shubhodaya Center for 
Rehabilitation of Victims of 
Torture and Violence, India 

• Centre for the Care of 
Torture Victims (CCTV), 
India 

• International Catholic 
Migration 
Commission (ICMC), 
Indonesia 
 


